  SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 25th October 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

20th October 2010




      

S M Foster










Town Clerk
AGENDA
1.  Apologies 

2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests 
3. Helen Smart, Deputy Director of Primary Care and Delivery and Sandy Burton, Head of Premises Development at NHS Bedfordshire to talk about St Neots Road Surgery.

4.  Oral questions from electors 

A presentation of a petition about parking issues at Faynes Court will be made at this time.

(Please would Members raise any questions initially with the office)
5. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
PC Steve Busby will be in attendance to introduce himself to the Town Council.

6.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
(Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item)    (See list attached)

7.  Mayoral Communications    (See list attached)
8.  Minutes and Reports 

To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

+ (a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 13th September 2010.
+ (b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 20th September 2010.
+ (c) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 
11th October 2010.
+* (d) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 18th October 2010.

Recommendations:See confidential item

+ (e) Meeting of the Emergency Plan, incorporating Flood Plan Working Group held on Thursday 14th October 2010.
+ = Previously circulated

* = Exempt or Confidential Information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.

9.  Reports from Representatives

(a)To receive a verbal report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy.

(b)To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
10.  Clerk’s Report
To receive the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached)
11. Letter from Sandy Town Bowling Club

To receive and consider a letter from the club (Copy attached)
12. St Neots Road Traffic Calming Measures

To formulate a response to the proposals for traffic calming measures on St Neots Road (A copy of the plans is available in the office and will be tabled).

13.  Oral questions from Electors

On matters raised during this meeting.
14.  Press Release








*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Section (1, 6, 8 & 9) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	11/10/10

75/10
	CB/10/03351/ FULL

Bobby Vale

24 London Road

Sandy

SG19 1EX
	Full application for Timber climbing frame in rear garden (retrospective)at 24 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 22,28, 28a London Road, 11,13 Church Path, Sandy notified.
	
	Town Council

25/10/10
	

	18/10/10

76/10
	CB/10/03722/ FULL

Mr L Houghton

Cost Deal Ltd

83 Tilehouse St

Hitchin 

Herts

SG5 2DY


	Full application for amendment to position of garage approved on planning permission CB/09/05864/FULL for change of use from public house to residential dwelling and two storey rear extension following demolition of existing flat roof extension (part retrospective at 14 London Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 3,10,12,16 London Rd, 1,3,3a,5 Church Path, Sandy notified.
	
	Town Council 

25/10/10
	

	18/10/10

77/10


	CB/10/03713/ FULL

Mr R Hartley

The Old Stables

Hazells Hall

Everton Road

Sandy

SG19 2DD


	Full application for replacement entrance steps at The Old Stables, Hazells Hall, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Garden Cottage and Clock Tower Cottage, Hazells Hall, Sandy notified.
	
	Town Council

25/10/10
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	CENTRAL BEDS NOTIFIED
	CENTRAL BEDS DECISION

	18/10/10

78/10


	CB/10/03714/LB

Mr R Hartley

The Old Stables

Hazells Hall

Everton Road

Sandy

SG19 2DD


	Listed Building Consent for replacement entrance steps at The Old Stables, Hazells Hall, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours Garden Cottage and Clock Tower Cottage, Hazells Hall, Sandy notified.
	
	Town Council 

25/10/10
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


Sandy Town Council

Council Meeting – 25.10.10
7. Mayoral Communications
18.9.10 Attended the "World's Biggest Coffee Morning" at Sandy

Baptist Church in aid of Macmillan Cancer Support.



Attended the Mayor of Flitwick and Mayor of Ampthill’s 

Charity cheese & Wine Evening at Ampthill.

19.9.10
Attended St Swithun’s Church Clock Dedication Ceremony

at the morning service with the Deputy Mayor and other

Councillors.

20.9.10
Attended the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire’s Judges’ Service

at St Paul’s Church, Bedford.

08.10.10 Contributed a commissioned article to the Biggleswade

Chronicle "In the Town Council" series.

23.10.10
Hosted a Charity Dinner at The Maharajah Indian

Restaurant, Sandy.

24.9.10
Attended the Chairman of Central Bedfordshire Council’s

Reception at Chicksands, Shefford.

25.9.10
Attended the launch of the Biggleswade Chronicle Parcels for Afghanistan Appeal.

Attended the Mayor of Peterborough’s Variety Performance

at the Voyager Theatre in Peterborough.

26.9.10
Attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Civic Service at St Mary’s Church, Huntingdon.

1&2.10.10
Hosted the Tesco plc Exhibition at the Council Offices.

5.10.10
Attended the Mayor of Peterborough’s Opening of Bridge 

Fair and Sausage Supper event at Peterborough.

6.10.10
Attended the launch of St Swithun’s School Savings Club.

Attended the Mayor of Houghton Regis’ Charity Chinese Meal at Dragon City, Dunstable.

8.10.10
Attended the launch of The History of Beeston at Cos Lodge Beeston with Alistair Burt MP, the Deputy Mayor and other Councillors.

10.10.10
Attended a lecture and lunch in aid of the ABF (The Soldier’s Charity) at DISC, Chicksands.

14.10.10
Presented the Best Kept Road Competition sign and certificate to Residents at Stonecroft, Sandy accompanied by Cllr Nigel Aldis, Vice Chair of Sandy Enhancement Group.

16.10.10
Attended the British Red Cross Annual Assembly and Forum at The Rufus Centre, Flitwick and presented a cheque from the Mayor's Charities.

17.10.10
Attended the Mayor of Godmanchester’s Civic Service at

St Mary the Virgin Church, Godmanchester.

19.10.10
Attended 10th AGM of Hospice at Home Volunteers at

Moggerhanger.

Deputy Mayor


21.9.10
Attended the Beds & Luton Fire & Rescue Service 

Awards Presentation Evening at the Addison Centre,

Kempston.


9.10.10
Attended the Mayor of Dunstable’s Race Evening at

St Mary’s Social Hall, Dunstable.

 SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10
10.  Town Clerk’s Report

10.1.  Accounts 01.04.10 to 30.09.10 
To receive and approve lists of Receipts and Payments for August and September 2010.

(Copies will be on display prior to the meeting)
10.2. Quarterly Accounts – Quarter Ended 30.9.10
To receive the Quarterly Accounts (Income and Expenditure Lists) for quarter ended 30th September 2010.

10.3. Saxon Artefacts
The Town Council has been offered a range of archaeological artefacts by Kier Ltd.  These were discovered during an investigation on one of their development sites in the area.
The Clerk accepted the offer on the Council’s behalf but, as they were not found on Town Council land Members may feel that they should hold them on a temporary basis until a suitable museum is established in Sandy.  In the meantime it is likely that the Historical Research Group will agree that the items should be displayed in their display cabinet in the Council Chamber.

(Members are requested to instruct in this matter)
10.4. Request from Sandy Festival Committee
The Sandy Festival Committee has written asking that they be given permission to hold the event on Sunderland Road Recreation Ground on 18th June 2011.

The advantages of this change would be threefold:

· No high hire charges for the use of the field.

· The site is more central to the town.

· There is more opportunity for different activities.

(Members are requested to decide whether or not to allow the event to take place at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, whether or not to make a charge and separately, whether or not to charge for use of the pavilion if that is required).

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10

10. Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

10.5 Request from the Royal British Legion
A request for a grant of £250 has been received from the Royal British Legion to assist with the costs of the Remembrance Day activities, including entertainment of French and Polish Guests (Copy attached).  Town Council made a grant of £200 for the activity last year.

(Members are requested to decide whether or not they would like to make a grant to the Royal British Legion, if so how much and from what source.  The grant could be made using the Power of Wellbeing).
10.6 Request from Sandy Library
A request for a grant of £250 has been received from Sandy library (Copy attached). They would use the funds to organise an author or poet to talk to local children. The Town Council has supported the library for a number of years.
(Members are requested to decide whether or not they would like to make a grant to Sandy Library, if so how much and from what source.  The grant could be made using the Power of Wellbeing).

10.6 Request from Magpas

A request for a grant of £1,000 has been received from Magpas, an emergency medical charity (Copy of supporting letter attached). They would use the funds to support the costs of the helimedix teams.  NB The Town Council’s Grants policy does not allow the use of funding for running costs – if a grant was made it could be specified that it be used towards the purchase of equipment.

(Members are requested to decide whether or not they would like to make a grant to Magpas, if so how much and from what source.  The grant could be made using the Power of Wellbeing).

10.7 The Pinnacle Trust
Sandy Upper School, together with a number of its feeder schools is proposing to apply for Trust status.  There will be a public consultation meeting about the proposal on Monday 1st November at Sandy Upper School at 7.30 pm and consultation will end on 11th November 2011. (Copy of Consultation Document and Questions and Answers attached)
(Members are requested to respond to the consultation document).

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10

10. Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

10.8 CCTV in Sandy
Members may be aware that Central Bedfordshire Council has been considering the monitoring of CCTV throughout the authority.  Proposals were made that the cameras owned by Central Bedfordshire Council should be transferred for monitoring purposes to the Dunstable control room, previously owned by Central Bedfordshire Council. At the meeting of Executive on 28th September 2011 it was decided that further research was needed into the long term future of the service.  The minutes of the meeting also say that the Council is to seek a contribution towards the service (presumably for those cameras owned by CBC, because the Town Council fully funds the cameras it owns) from Town Councils and the police.
No figures have been given, neither has Town Council been given any figures for comparison between monitoring by Dunstable or by Stevenage, of its own cameras.

The Clerk has now been invited to a meeting to discuss CCTV provision with officers of Central Bedfordshire Council on 11th November 2010 and has been told that it is to discuss in particular the following recommendation. contained in the report to the Executive Committee.
	Recommendation

	Based upon the indicative revenue costs of integrating all 8 CBC owned cameras into the service based at Dunstable, the Council would achieve estimated savings in the region of £40K. 

Integrating Town Councils cameras monitored at Stevenage (subject to Town Council agreement) would provide the opportunity for income generation for monitoring.  

As such, it is recommended that this option is pursued and enter into discussions with Town Councils, who own cameras monitored through HCCTVP through the Council contract, with a view to:

· generate income for the Council by offering monitoring services at Dunstable as an alternative to HCCTVP

· consider the options available to transfer ownership of 8 CBC cameras currently operated through the HCCTVP to the Town Councils


(Members are requested to instruct as to any action they may wish to take)  
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10

10. Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

10.9. Land in Beeston
Following Town Council’s enquiries about the possibility of acquiring the land behind 17 The Green, Beeston a letter has now been received from Central Bedfordshire Council that they are now able to consider offers for this.

Originally the Town Council considered that they might use the land for allotments, shared with a community orchard. It is now evident that the land would not be sufficient for the needs of the allotment holders and it has problems meaning that preparation of the land would be difficult and costly.   

(Members are requested to instruct in this matter)
10.10. Advertising budget

The advertising budget for 2010/2011 was set at zero.  No costs were incurred for advertising the Groundstaff vacancy.

However, following the Clerk’s statement of intent to leave next year there will be a need to advertise in relevant publications.  Prices have been 
sought from several sources and it is likely that the cost will be around £2,500 for advertising the position.

(Members are asked to authorise this expenditure and a source of funding)
10.11. Action for Market Towns Convention
The Clerk attended the convention on 12th and 13th October.  It proved to be a very interesting couple of days and a number of useful ideas and initiatives were presented.  The most interesting from Town Council point of view were:
Thriving Town Centres

A presentation by a company called “All the little shops”, which provides assistance with marketing and promotion to shops within a town centre. They have also linked up with a company called Savvi, which provided loyalty schemes for local shops (one card covers all the shops in a scheme in a town).

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10

10. Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

Of particular interest was part of the discussion which dealt with strategies for reducing any possible impact the introduction of a supermarket might have on a town centre.  Research has shown that in most cases a new supermarket has a positive effect rather than a negative one.
It was highly recommended that benchmarking exercises are carries out, measuring the footfall and usage in town centres before and after a supermarket opens.

Running successful projects on a shoestring

This entailed a visit to the Chippenham museum which had moved to its present premises, a large Georgian house, in 1999. It had been refused lottery funding initially but the Town Council had funded the purchase of the house and initial costs.  After a few months they re-applied for lottery funding with a strengthened bid and were successful.  They rely on a large number of volunteers to man the museum but have two full time staff and
3 part-time.  They also employ specialist personnel as education officers when the need arises.  The Town Council supports the museum with funding of £186,000, which may be seen as quite a fat shoestring.

Incidentally, the Town Council also supports the Tourist Information Centre in Chippenham with £125,000 of net funding, compared to the £25,000 provided by Sandy Town Council to its TIC.  Chippenham has a population of 40,000

Settle Hydro
Settle Hydro have installed a 50kW Archimedean screw at Settle Weir near Bridge End Mill. The screw is installed close to the original waterwheel and uses part of the existing millrace.

The Scheme will generate approx 165,000 kWh (units) of electricity per year – enough for around 50 average houses, saving 80 tonnes of carbon per year or 3,200 tonnes of carbon over an expected lifetime of 40 years.

Settle Hydro was established as an ‘Industrial and Provident Society for the Benefit of the Community’ with the specific purpose of owning the Settle Weir Hydro Electric Scheme. The Society will generate revenue by selling ‘green’ hydro-electricity.
Any surplus revenue will be used by the Society to benefit the local community through its twin aims of regenerating the local economy and promoting the environmental sustainability of Settle District.
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10

10. Town Clerk’s Report (Contd)

The Directors have raised part of the finance required to fund the Scheme by selling shares in the Society to members of the public.
 

The funds raised from the share issue will fund a public-spirited ‘not-for-profit’ organisation and any investment in Settle Hydro Ltd should be seen as a social and not a financial investment. 

The remainder of the required finance has been raised from grants and a 
bank loan. 

10.12 Christmas Opening

This was inadvertently omitted from Staffing Committee Agenda.  The Town Council Offices will be closed from lunchtime on Friday 24th December until Thursday 30th December and again on Monday 3rd January for statutory holidays.  
(Members are asked for their instructions as to whether or not they would like the office to remain open on Thursday 30th and Friday 31st December).
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 25.10.10

11. Letter from Sandy Town Bowling Club

A copy of the letter received from the Bowling Club is attached.  

As Members will recall they have asked the Bowling Club to fulfil the obligations under their lease agreement to apply a treatment to the fence around the club. They are now asking for that obligation to be removed.  The Town Council obtained a quotation for treating the fence of over £2,000 earlier this year.  They are also asking that the Town Council removes all its bags of grasscuttings from the Green.
The Town Council buys consumables for the maintenance of the Green (requested by the club) and in 2010/11 the budget for these is £2,500.  It also purchases and maintains all the equipment used by the club, including the automatic sprinkler system.  It pays for the water used by the club, in the past twelve months the bill for the bowling club, the cricket club and the small amount used in the toilet attached to the Banks Pavilion was £1,054.  The Jenkins Pavilion is on a separate meter.  The maintenance budget for the machinery is £1,950.
The actual terms of the lease with regard to the specific obligations are as follows:

16.4 The Tenant shall properly treat the fence enclosing the Bowling Green as often as necessary but no less than once during each year of the term with suitable preservative (which is to be provided by the Tenant at its own expense).
16.5 The Tenant shall dispose of all grass cuttings from the Bowling Green responsibly and, without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, shall not deposit the same on the adjacent playing field or railway embankment.

Customarily the Town Council Groundstaff have removed bags of grasscuttings for the Club but have been instructed to restrict this to six bags per week, for reasons of time and cost (the cuttings have to be disposed of in the skip at the depot).  Recently they found a quantity of 20 bags from the Autumn Scarifying and did not remove them.  The Club has now written to ask that Town Council undertake this duty in its entirety.

The fence has been repaired and a number of nails and screws etc removed at the request of the Club, however, the majority of it is old and has been patched a number of times, this should not prevent it being treated as specified in the lease.  It may be that Members would want to request an estimate for its replacement to be brought to Council.

(Members are asked for their instructions in this matter).
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